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Metropolitan King County Council
Committee of the Whole

STAFF REPORT

	Agenda Item:
	5
	Name:
	Gene Paul

	Proposed No.:
	2024-0009
	Date:
	May 28, 2024



SUBJECT

Proposed Motion 2024-0009 would approve the Executive’s Update Report in relation to the Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation Inclusion Task Force’s recommendations.  

SUMMARY

Motion 15162, adopted in 2018, established the King County Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation Inclusion (GISOI) Task Force ("the Task Force").[footnoteRef:1] The County Council directed the Task Force to develop a recommended countywide inclusion strategy and workplan to implement administrative changes related to gender identity and sexual orientation in County government. After 16 meetings over 20 months, the Task Force provided its recommendation report, which the Council approved on July 11, 2023.[footnoteRef:2] The report had one overarching recommendation and 27 specific recommendations across four categories.   [1:  Motion 15162 (LINK)]  [2:  Motion 16389 approved the GISOI Task Force's report. (LINK)] 


Motion 15162 also required the Executive to "develop a final, comprehensive report based on the work of the Task Force, including recommendations on the steps the County can take in addressing gender equity and sexual orientation inclusion within the administrative processes and paperwork." That report, which is provided as Attachment A to the Proposed Motion, details the Executive's response to each of the Task Force's recommendations. In summary, the report states that "the bulk of the Task Force’s recommendations have been fully or partially enacted." However, the Executive is neither currently pursuing action to implement the overarching recommendation nor any other recommendations that require additional budget or staffing resources. Of the 28 total recommendations, 11 have been completed, two are partially complete, nine are being acted upon but require additional resources, and six are on hold pending additional resources. The report also describes further actions Executive departments have taken outside of the Task Force recommendations to address gender equity and sexual orientation inclusion. The transmitted report appears to comply with the motion requirements. 


BACKGROUND 

The GISOI Task Force was established through Motion 15162 in June 2018 in response to the Washington State Board of Health ruling allowing for a third option for designation on birth certificates to indicate a gender other than male or female. The motion provided the Council's intent that "administrative processes be reviewed and revised to allow for the spectrum of gender identity and consideration of sexual orientation." The motion also outlined the responsibilities and objectives of the GISOI Task Force in greater detail. 

In February 2020, the Council approved the initial framework for the Task Force.[footnoteRef:3] That framework outlined the goals, objectives, deliverables, milestones, approach, budget, and timeline. The goals of the Task Force stated in the initial framework were to: [3:  Motion 15603 (LINK)] 


1. Review and recommend revisions county administrative processes to allow for the spectrum of gender identity and consideration of sexual orientation.
1. Recommend revisions to county administrative processes to allow for more than two gender options.
1. Develop a recommended countywide gender identity and sexual orientation inclusion strategy and accompanying report with recommendations to implement the use of an additional gender designation or designations in all appropriate administrative processes in use by county departments.

Membership.  Task force membership consisted of representatives from fifteen community-based organizations that are led by and serve LGBTQIA+ community members, including specific groups cited in Motion 15162. Staff representing the Executive Office, County Council, Department of Human Resources, and Public Health – Seattle & King County also participated on the task force. Throughout the process, 34 individuals participated in the Task Force. The Task Force's recommendation report stated that due to high turnover at community-based organizations, the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic, and the duration of the work, membership was fluid at times but there was consistency in membership from participating organizations. 

Meetings and Recommendation Development.  From May 2021 to December 2022, the Task Force met 16 times to identify issue areas, engage with both the community and County staff, develop recommendations, and draft the Task Force Report. Early in that process, the Task Force identified three primary strategy areas of internal culture, legislation and policy, and service delivery. The Task Force members self-selected into three workgroups to conduct a detailed review of each strategy area’s key issues and develop their recommendations.

Task Force Recommendations.  The Task Force had one overarching recommendation, while the remainder of the recommendations generally aligned with the three strategy areas of internal culture, legislation and policy, and service delivery. There was also a fourth category of additional recommendations that did not fit within the three primary strategy areas. While the entire GISOI Task Force Report is provided as Appendix B to the Executive's report, the detailed recommendations from the Task Force report also appear on pages 6 through 12 of the Executive's report with the response to each recommendation.

The overarching recommendation from the Task Force Report that was "generally shared across most subcommittees, with some members dissenting," was to establish the Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation Inclusion Task Force as its own commission through policy or legislation to create long-term accountability and sustain relationships with LGBTQIA+ residents, leaders, and employees. The report stated that the County should consider refining the scope, work, representation, and internal County expectations of any ongoing oversight or organizing body responsible for continuing this work and recommended that such a commission include "people who are often not invited, appointed, or considered for leadership positions with the County, with leadership reflecting intersectional, impacted communities – particularly Black Trans Femme individuals."

In the strategy area of internal culture, there were five recommendations from the Task Force. These proposed actions pertained, according to the report, to "fostering a culture within King County that is welcoming, safe, and supportive of LGBTQIA+ employees and community members." The actions included establishing a GISOI equity lens for budgetary and funding processes, mandatory LGBTQIA+ 101-like training during onboarding of County staff, and developing a living document of training resources and services in the community.

There were ten recommendations under the topic of service delivery. These suggestions focused on how to ensure King County services are equitable and consider the lived experience of the LGBTQIA+ while also "removing barriers to accessing services experienced by the LGBTQIA+ community." The proposed actions included countywide training on gender inclusion, updating County websites, forms, and fees, and providing resources to employees on how to become better allies, support LGBTQIA+ colleagues, and understand the process for expressing concerns or grievances. 

On the topic of legislation and policy, there were six recommendations from the Task Force. These recommendations focused on "policy goals that will create a welcoming and safe environment for the LGBTQIA+ community." The majority of the proposed actions were directed towards the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD). The actions included ensuring timely access to and funding for gender-affirming healthcare, input from queer and trans organizations on DAJD policies, and creating policies on pronoun and housing preference for DAJD residents.  

Finally, there were six recommendations from the additional category that did not fall under the three primary areas of focus. These six proposed actions included adopting the State Board of Health ruling that allows individuals to change the sex designation on their birth certificate, to provide lower costs or waive fees to complete that change, require County staff to report on data collection required by the federal government, require training for all staff who conduct community engagement, partner with community organizations to provide that training, and invest in relationships with community partners.

Ultimately, the Council approved the GISOI Task Force's report containing these recommendations on July 11, 2023.[footnoteRef:4] As directed by Section I of Motion 15162, the Executive was also directed to provide a report on the Task Force's work. The applicable section of the motion states: [4:  Motion 16389 approved the GISOI Task Force's report. (LINK)] 


The executive shall develop a final, comprehensive report based on the work of the task force, including recommendations on the steps the county can take in addressing gender equity and sexual orientation inclusion within administrative processes and paperwork.

The Executive's Update Report was transmitted to the Council in December 2023.

ANALYSIS

Task Force Recommendations Update Report.  The transmitted report, which is Attachment A to Proposed Motion 2024-0009, appears to address the requirements in Section I of Motion 15162.

[A] final, comprehensive report based on the work of the task force, including recommendations on the steps the county can take in addressing gender equity and sexual orientation inclusion within administrative processes and paperwork.

The Executive's Recommendations Update Report provides an update on each Task Force recommendation and includes information on additional County activities that address gender equity and sexual orientation inclusion that were not identified in the Task Force recommendations.[footnoteRef:5]  [5:  Examples of additional County activities, which are also described later in the staff report, include making employee benefits more inclusive, installing All People Restrooms, and providing resources on sexual health and the health inequities in trans and nonbinary communities. ] 


In summary, the Executive is not currently pursuing action on the Task Force's overarching recommendation to establish a standing GISOI commission. The report notes that "this is primarily due to budgetary and staffing constraints." The report also states that "King County is facing a significant shortfall in its General Fund, the source of the County’s flexible funding. The stark budget situation, in addition to existing staffing shortages in many areas, means that Task Force recommendations that require new funding or additional staff are paused until additional revenue is available." In fact, the Executive Office noted that limited resources prevented them from identifying the amount of budget or staffing that would be necessary to complete the actions that are on hold pending new resources. Beyond the budgetary and staffing constraints, the report noted that the potential GISOI commission's body of work could also be undertaken by the Human and Civil Rights Commission, which was proposed in legislation at the end of 2023.[footnoteRef:6] [6:  King County File #2023-0417 (LINK)] 


The Executive's Update Report provides detailed tables on pages 6-12 containing each recommendation from the Task Force report and the Executive's response from December 2023. A summarized version of both the Task Force recommendations and the Executive's status updates are also provided in the following tables. Table 1 summarizes the entirety of the Executive's updates on the actions by categorizing the status from December 2023 into four categories. Those categories include:

· Whether action on the recommendation was completed or if there were already existing policies and procedures in place to address the recommendation
· Whether the recommendation was being acted upon in December 2023 or if the action on the recommendation was partially complete with no intention of further action
· Whether the recommendation was being acted upon but required new funding or additional staff to complete the efforts to address the recommendation
· Whether action on the recommendation was on hold until new funding or additional staff become available

Table 1. Summary of Executive's Status on GISOI Task Force's 28 Recommendations as of December 2023

	
	Number of actions complete or with existing policies and procedures in place
	Number of actions being acted upon or partially complete
	Number of actions being acted upon but require additional resources to complete
	Number of actions on hold pending additional resources

	Overarching recommendation

	
	
	
	1

	Internal Culture recommendations

	1
	1
	2
	1

	Service Delivery recommendations

	3
	
	5
	2

	Legislation and Policy recommendations

	5
	
	
	1

	Additional recommendations

	2
	1
	2
	1

	Total (28)
	11
	2
	9[footnoteRef:7] [7:  Although nine of the recommendations were classified as being acted upon but required additional resources, of these nine actions, seven were all connected to the same status update. On page 7 of the report, a status update was provided on two recommendations related to employee trainings. Five other recommendations in the report that also relate to employee training use this status update as their own. 
] 
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A summarized version of all the Task Force recommendations with the status update from December 2023 is provided in the following table.

Table 2: Summarized Recommendations with Status as of December 2023

	
	Summarized Recommendation
	Status as of December 2023
	Additional Comments

	Internal Culture Recommendations
	1. Establish GISOI equity lens for budgetary/funding processes.
	Being acted upon.
	Executive is developing budget instructions for the 2025 annual budget process, including guidance on equity analyses.

	
	2. Implement mandatory LGBTQIA+ 101-like training during County staff onboarding via HR and delivered by an individual or organization in the community.

And 

3. Implement continued trainings beyond 101 and additional training for HR staff.
	Being acted upon but requires additional resources to complete.
	Executive has created and is administering the Building Gender Inclusive Workspace Training. Additional resources needed for further actions such as making trainings mandatory, contracting externally, and developing additional training.

	
	4. Engage with community members and organizations to develop a living document of training resources and services that are provided within the community.
	On hold pending additional resources.
	

	
	5. Send final GISOI Task Force report to all County boards, commissions, and task forces.
	Action is complete.
	

	Service Delivery Recommendations
	1. Provide countywide digital annual gender inclusion training.
	Being acted upon but requires additional resources to complete.
	See comments for training under Internal Culture Recommendations (#2 and #3).

	
	2. Update websites countywide.
	Being acted upon but requires additional resources to complete.
	Several departments are working to increase use of gender-inclusive language on County websites within existing resources. Further action on this recommendation is pending additional resources.

	
	3. Revise forms to eliminate unnecessary data collection on gender identity. 
	On hold pending additional resources.
	

	
	4. Adopt fee revisions to name change applications to allow for a sliding fee scale. 
	Being acted upon but requires additional resources to complete.
	King County District Court offers a waiver of fees and surcharges, including name change fees.  Further action on this recommendation is pending additional resources.

	Service Delivery Recommendations (continued)
	5. Dedicate staff to lead GISOI policy drafting, review, data collection, and engagement. 
	Existing policies and procedures in place.
	In the Executive branch, OERSJ leads this work, within existing resources.

	
	6. Train employees on grievance processes to follow if they do not feel their gender or sexual orientation are being respected.
	Existing policies and procedures in place.
	Existing avenues include established HR processes, labor agreement processes, as well as the Ombuds and Civil Rights complaints processes. 

	
	7. Identify a primary contact who can lead on access to all departments' sexual orientation/gender inclusion policies.
	Existing policies and procedures in place.
	HR Service Delivery Managers in each Executive department fill this role. 

	
	8. Provide resources to help people increase understanding regarding LGBTQIA+ to become informed or a better ally.
	On hold pending additional resources.
	

	
	9. Define and educate all staff on the limits of each job's power to respond in situations, that is, the boundaries. 
	Being acted upon but requires additional resources to complete.
	See comments for training under Internal Culture Recommendations (#2 and #3).

	
	10. Define a general backup plan for the time away before it happens makes things easier for everyone, especially as related to healthcare issues particular to Transgender and Gender Diverse people.

	Being acted upon but requires additional resources to complete.
	See comments for training under Internal Culture Recommendations (#2 and #3).

	Legislation and Policy
	1.  Enact new policies at the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) to ensure timely access to gender-affirming healthcare.
	Existing policies and procedures in place.
	Jail Health Services existing Service Level Procedure addresses this recommendation and is included as an appendix to the Executive report. 

	
	2. Allocate funding for gender-affirming healthcare via DAJD and/or King County Jail Health.
	Existing policies and procedures in place.
	This is already part of the County's budgeting process. 

	
	3. Seek and utilize community input from queer and trans organizations on DAJD policies.
	Existing policies and procedures in place.
	DAJD has coordinated engagement with the transgender community and other communities on policy development.

	
	4. Enact new policies regarding documenting and using preferred pronouns via DAJD policies.
	Existing policies and procedures in place.
	DAJD policy 6.03.007 addresses preferred pronouns and is included as an appendix to the Executive report.[footnoteRef:8] [8:  Chapter 6 of the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention Adult Divisions General Policy Manual addresses "Inmate Classification and Discipline." Section 6.03.007 addresses Transgender Inmates. The 7-page section of the policy is not available online but is provided as Appendix D at the end of the Executive's Report.  ] 


	
	5.  Create a policy and process to document in one place the housing preference and housing offered to trans and nonbinary individuals at the jails.
	Existing policies and procedures in place.
	DAJD policy 6.03.007 addresses housing of transgender residents and is included as an appendix to the Executive report.

	
	6. Collect data to evaluate employee success with implementing GISOI policies via an annual internal climate survey.
	On hold pending additional resources.
	

	Additional Recommendations
	1. Adopt the State Board of Health Ruling which allows individuals to change the sex designation on their birth certificate and provides the use of “X” to denote gender identities that do not align with the male/female binary.
	Existing policies and procedures in place.
	King County Vital Statistics follows the State Department of Health name change form and processes, which allow for "X" designations.

	
	2. Provide lower costs or grant fee waiver to change gender markers.
	Action is partially complete.
	Following the State Department of Health name change form and processes, there is no fee to amend the record. A $25 fee is in place if the individual wishes to order a certificate. No further action is planned.

	
	3. Require King County staff reporting on what data collection is required by the federal government.
	On hold pending additional resources.
	

	
	4. Require Building Gender Inclusive training for all staff who do direct community engagement or outreach.
	Being acted upon but requires additional resources to complete.
	See comments for training under Internal Culture Recommendations (#2 and #3).

	
	5. Partner with community-based organizations to co-create and provide trainings.
	Being acted upon but requires additional resources to complete.
	See comments for training under Internal Culture Recommendations (#2 and #3).

	
	6. Organize regular opportunities to invest in stronger relationships with local community partners.
	Existing policies and procedures in place.
	In the Executive branch, OERSJ leads this work, within existing resources.



In addition to the status update on the Task Force's recommendations, the report also provides other activities from Executive branch departments to address gender equity and sexual orientation inclusion. These departments, which include Human Resources, Executive Services, Public Health – Seattle and King County and the Office of Equity, Racial, and Social Justice (OERSJ), have worked to make employee benefits more inclusive, installed and plan to expand access to All People Restrooms, provide resources on sexual health and the health inequities in trans and nonbinary communities, and created a LGBTQ+ employee resource group. The report indicates that moving forward, the OERSJ will coordinate and monitor the Executive branch's work associated with the Task Force recommendations. 

Next Steps. The proposed motion would approve the report, which is the final report required by Motion 15162. In accordance with that motion, the Task Force shall expire sixty days after all reporting provisions are completed. As noted above, the transmitted report appears to address the requirements from Motion 15162.

INVITED

· Kelli Carroll, Director of Special Projects, Executive Office
· Penny Lipsou, Director of Council Relations, Executive Office


ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Motion 2024-0009 (and its attachments)
2. Transmittal Letter
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